Report on the 10th Workshop for European National Co-ordinators for the Management of Farm Animal Genetic Resources

Bled, September 04, 2004

1. Opening of the 10th meeting

The meeting took place in Bled (Slovenia) on September 4th, 2004, with the presence of around 70 participants, representing 28 countries and different international organizations (EAAP, FAO, OIE).

The chairman, Mike Roper welcomed the participants for this very special workshop namely the 10th and invited J.Boyazoglu to open the proceedings.

J. Boyazoglu expressed his satisfaction for this special event. He reminded NCs of the very first meeting with only 6 people involved and the following very difficult time at the beginning of work on AnGR, when this subject had limited recognition. He showed great satisfaction about the development and today’s state of the ERFP and he wished it all the best for the future. He thanked M. Roper, D. Planchenault and all the other persons involved for their important engagement: “The European RFP is the showpiece RFP for the rest of the world”.

M. Roper thanked also Slovenia and especially F. Habe for hosting the 10th ERFP-Workshop. As F. Habe stressed, it was a pleasure for him, to organize this historic workshop. He wished successful work, a pleasant stay in Bled and invited all participants to an exhibition and taste of Slovenian food after the workshop.

In the name of FAO, R. Cardellino complimented the ERFP. Among other things he mentioned that a functional ERFP needs strong co-operation between countries, but often bottlenecks are national pride and weak structures. A website would be a minimum requirement and also the funding must be guaranteed.

2. Annual report of the European RFP 

D. Planchenault presented the annual report of the ERFP with a short historical looking back and an overview of the actions taken since the last workshop in Rome. The details are to be read in the mentioned report (see copy annexed).
He pointed out that there was not a lot for him to do during this meeting because many of the NC’s and others were now fully involved in the program. Nevertheless new developments, ideas and people are necessary for the ERFP to be successful in the future.

He mentioned the new web-site which was scheduled to be presented as a very important platform for the ERFP as well as for the individual countries. He asked the NC’s to make use of this opportunity to show their national activities taken on AnGR.

D. Planchenault also stressed the need for continuing financial support if the European focal point was to keep running. In 2002, 2003 and 2004 91’000, 80’000 and 80’000 Euro respectively had been donated to it.

He announced that at this meeting the NC’s had to vote on about 13 decisions for 2004 – 2005, among them the election of a new member of the SC and the continuing of the ERFP-Secretariat in France for two more years.

3. ERFP project – Guidelines on cryoconservation 

S. Hiemstra presented the final report which was sent to all the NC’s in last April and will be published on the ERFP-website. This technical report has to be regarded as a practical guide for people or countries who would like to start or further develop national cryopreservation programmes. He recommended updating the guidelines every 2 years. The total project expenses in 2003 and 2004 were 12,000 Euro (see presentation annexed).

M. Roper summarized the feedback of the NC’s to this project:

· The guidelines are considered very useful

· 
A regular updating of the paper is regarded as crucial

· This report is an excellent example of efficient European collaboration and can be shown when financial contributions for further projects are needed (from donor countries and the EU)

· Networking would be very important to spread the impact of the report

· FAO will make a link in DAD-IS to spread the report more widely at the global level.

4. ERFP project – Guidelines for the database implementation

A. Georgoudis, as the leader of the project, presented the actual status and provided a draft of the guidelines for the implementation and administration of a Database for AnGR (see copy annexed). 

In his presentation he mentioned the aim of the project which is to develop a project-plan describing the procedure for the successful implementation and administration of a DB for the management of AnGR. Based on the principles for implementing and administrating a DB which had been circulated last year, and after receiving the comments, the first draft of the project-plan has been formulated (see the attached document). 

The plan is divided in two phases: the first phase gives an overview of the existing situation, while the second one, which is divided into 4 steps, describes the actual procedure for implementing the DB. Each of the above steps is to be considered as a series of decisions, related to the assignment of persons, services, facilities, etc necessary to the implementation and administration of the DB. In order to take these decisions, several issues have to be discussed with the relevant authorities in each country, as these are referring to the set up of working groups, mobilization of human and financial resources, specific technical knowledge, etc. Even though, the design of the project-plan is the same to all the countries, the decisions will not necessarily be identical, as these are expected to differ according to the existing resources, needs etc in each country. After clarifying all the aspects which should be taken into consideration, decisions will be taken, which will be included in the frame at each relevant point in the process 

5. ERFP Website 

The German Center for Documentation and Information in Agriculture (ZADI) were given the mandate for the development of a new ERFP-website. F. Begemann from the Center reported on it. The work started in March 2004 and is expected to be finished in December 2004. Milestones are: 07/2004: Alpha release (first functioning version of the Website), 08/2004: Beta release (improved version of the Website, launched at Bled), 10/2004 Version 1.0 (included feedback from Annual Workshop). 

The web-site is running in 4 languages (English, German, French and Spanish). Contents are: all about ERFP (History, objectives, organization, countries…); projects (ERFP, EU…), Documents (Country reports, Annual Reports), Meetings, Links etc. The NC’s can send their texts to the secretariat or directly to the webmaster (see copy. annexed).

6. Overview on EFABIS

E. Groeneveld informed the workshop about the state of EFABIS. It’s an EU-project which enables the development of national AnGR databases within the same framework. Prerequisite for EFABIS to work is the replacement of DAD-IS. Data of EAAP and DAD-IS databases are already imported. The project will be finished in Nov. 2005. 

D. Planchenault advised that countries without national database which are willing or planning to build one up, should consult E. Martyniuk, who has had experience with the creation of the Polish national database. France has a national database and is currently testing the establishment of a link with the EFABIS European database. Various possibilities, in accordance with the results of these tests, will be presented later for the countries which already have their own database.  

7. Others ERFP projects in progress

· K. Kume, NC of Albania reported about the actual situation in his country. In the framework of the project “Assistance for supporting a National Focal Point for the establishment of the National Network responsible for developing and implementing an AnGR National Action Plan”, funded by ERFP, a three days workshop was held in June in Tirana. (see presentation annexed)

· Dr. Kukovics from Hungary presented a project about a database for different sheep breeds. 

8. Update of progress report on the State of the World

R. Cardellino informed about the progress of SoW-AnGR. 103 reports have been submitted to FAO and approximately 30 reports are actually available in draft form. 6.5 Mio $  have been spent till now (during the last 4 years) and for the completion of the World report another 3.2 Mio $ needed (see presentation annexed).

Answering the question on how NC’s could best be involved in the follow-up E. Martyniuk advised that the NC’s have to ensure their presence at the next Session of the Commission on Genetic Resources for Food and Agriculture. This will be held at FAO from 8 to 12 November 2004. Not only people from the plant sector but also people from the animal breeding sector should participate. 

9. Actions in collaboration with East European Countries

A. Svitojus gave a short overview on activities in East European Countries. He gave thanks for the financial support of FAO and ERFP and reported that two meetings had been organized. The main objective was the building up of an AnGR Network in CEE Countries and the establishment of an AnGR Panel in the Agro Web Internet Portal. Around these countries, a new RFP will be created in June 2005 with the support of the ERFP. Turkey is in charge of this new RFP, which will be a satellite of the ERFP.

In this context, G. Saghirashvili reported about experiences in Georgia and entitled "The quick rehabilitation and development of AnGR in Georgia." (see presentation annexed).

10. The new European Genetic Resources regulation 870/04

M. Roper commented on the new regulation 870/04 which was published on 24 April 2004 and replaces the former regulation 1467/94 (see presentation annexed and also page 3 of the Annual Report of ERFP). The work program of this regulation encourages participants to prioritize their actions within a European Network.  This network should be in conformity with the standards of EFABIS which is coordinated by the ERFP and EAAP. To date, the ERFP could assist organize and support 3 EU- projects: 

· European Cryoconservation of Heritage Sheep Breeds – Scoping Study presented by S. Jones (see presentation annexed)

· Ideas for a cattle project in the frame of EU 870/04 presented by S. Hiemstra (see presentation annexed)

· Veterinary Provisions for the Maintenance of Genetic Resources in Case of infections Diseases  presented by  D. Rath  (see presentation annexed)

11. ERFP situation (organization, actions, financial support, elections)

D. Planchenault had prepared some proposals regarding actions and organization of ERFP for the next year 2004 – 2005 to be decided during the NC’s workshop (see page 5 ff. of the Annual Report of ERFP). At the Bled workshop NC’s of  26 countries were present for voting. 

· Decision 1 - New organization for the annual NCs workshop

D. Planchenault proposed a two day workshop – one day for various project work meetings in parallel and one day for the "traditional" NCs workshop. H. Schulte-Coerne preferred a similar structure to the Interbull meeting, i.e. a two day meeting included within the EAAP-Meeting (Sa/Su). E. Martyniuk supported this proposal. These possibilities have to be discussed with EAAP. 

·  A two days workshop (approved by NC’s)

· Decision 2 - New criteria for financial support contributions  to participate inthe  annual workshop

Up until this workshop, only non-EU member states were eligible to receive support if they were participating actively in the workshop. The question was whether it should still be possible to offer financial support to the new EU-Member Countries as well as those outside the EU. As E. Martyniuk pointed out, Poland has no budget for this workshop and without support she wouldn’t be able to participate. A. Georgoudis proposed to basically keep the rule to finance participants from non EU countries but to make exceptions for EU countries in cases where the request is very well founded. Several NC's underlined that it is essential, that financial support should include an active participation in the workshop. 

· Individual (case by case) decision by the SC for NC’s (also from New Member Countries) who participate actively in the  workshop (approved by NC’s)

· Decision 3 and 4 - Organization of the 3rd Call for Actions

A new call for actions must be launched as soon as possible after the end of this workshop. D. Planchenault said that the call could not be launched before the report of this workshop had been distributed, which is the starting point for all new actions for 2004 – 2005. 

H. Schulte-Coerne approved of a new call for actions, but not for already opened projects. The projects should be necessary and have a direct link in support of  the work of NC’s. He was also in favor of paying for a secretary within the Secretariat. Projects with general character like networking should be supported. He proposed to hire somebody to oversee projects like a facilitator who could help to get projects up and running. Following his remarks a new call for actions was launched. M Roper undertook to review the terms of reference for the Call with the SC. 

L. Byrne and E. Fimland were interested in lobbying for AnGR at the political level; they felt that all  EU- Legislation impacting on AnGR should be analysed.

· A 3rd call for actions will be launched before the end of 2004, with revised terms of reference (approved by NC’s).
· 5000 Euro to support a person who has knowledge in legislation and AnGR and who can establish links with EU commission and transmit information (approved by NC’s)

· Decision 5 - Financial support to CEEC

For the network which A. Svitojus has established in CEE-Countries a support of 15’000 Euro was proposed. To take a decision NC’s felt they needed more information about the project including a detailed list of costs. 

It was agreed that this suggestion should be submitted in the context of the 3rd Call for action. 

· 3rd Call for Actions is to be started as fast as possible. For the CEEC project a detailed list of costs  is expected and must be included in the proposals sent in for this 3rd call  (approved by NC’s)

· Decision 6 and 7 - ERFP web-site

· The ERFP web-site is approved and  can be continued (approved by NC’s)
· After it has been set up an amount of 5000 Euros / year should be at the Secretariat’s disposal to maintain the web-site (approved by NC’s)
· For any further development the NC’s will vote in Uppsala.

· Decision 8 and 9 – EFABIS development. 

To be postponed until the new developments within EFABIS are finalised

· Decision 10 - Approving the new budget

For details of the budget see p.11/12 of the Annual Report.

H. Schulte-Coerne requested that the term concerning the overheads to be renamed.

· The new budget is fixed for a total amount of 112 150,86 Euros and annexed (approved by NC’s).
· Decision 11 - A new funding system

The Steering Committee will examine a new funding system based on the ECP/GR example and prepare a proposal for the next workshop. 

· Decision 12 - New ERFP-SC member for East countries

During the last workshop it was decided to develop a rotational system, whereby in 2004 the NC representing East Europe (E. Martyniuk) would resign. M. Roper thanked Ela for her highly valued engagement within the SC during its formative years.

Because there was no nomination for a replacement from the NC’s, H. Schulte-Coerne had been proposed by the SC. He accepted with the reservation that a representative from East Europe should ideally replace S. Hiemstra next year. The SC will call for this replacement at the beginning of 2005.

· H. Schulte-Coerne is elected as the new ERFP-SC member (approved by NC’s)
· Decision 13 - France to continue hosting the secretariat until 2006

The decision about appointing a new ERFP Secretary will have to be taken next year. All possible proposals will be studied by the SC.

· D. Planchenault will be the Secretary for a  further two years (approved by NC’s)
12. Conclusion

M. Roper concluded the meeting by thanking all the participants for their co-operation and support. 

Information concerning next NCs workshop in Uppsala will be sent in due course. 
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